
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 

A regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council was held on Thursday, December 16, 2021, at 
7:00pm in City Hall. The following were in attendance (GTM – GoToMeeting):  
        
Mayor       Robbie Skinner        Present 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders  Present 
Council Member      Pam Bucklew  Present - by phone  
Council Member      Shelia Lewis-Sines Present 
Council Member      Jack Reger  Present 
Council Member      CJ Rylands  Present 
Council Member      David Thomas  Present 
Assistant Recorder & Director of Finance      Amberle Jenkins        Present 
City Attorney      Tom O’Neill  Present 
BPD       Chief Matthew Gregory Present 
Director of Public Works     Jerry Arnold  Absent 
Channel 3      Dennis Cortes  Absent 
Channel 3      Rodney Irvin  Present 
MyBuckhannon.com     Katie Kuba  Present - by phone 
MyBuckhannon.com     Beth Broschart  Absent 
Record Delta      Macie Queen  Absent 
 
Guests: VIPS Coordinator, Steve Wykoff, VIPS Members including Assistant Coordinator Jewel Fisher, 
Assistant Coordinator David Rowan, Vito Syski, Task Supervisor Allen Nash, Evelyn Syski and Andi Cartier; 
Ray Sines, Ron Pugh; Shane Jenkins, WVSF. 
 
To participate in a City Council meeting participants were invited to contact us at 304-472-1651 for the 
GoToMeeting link/access. 
 

City Council of Buckhannon – 7:00 pm in Council Chambers  
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, December 16, 2021 

A.      Call to Order 
           A.1    Moment of Silence 
           A.2    Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B.      Recognized Guests 
           B.1   VIPS Members –Annual Recognition/Awards 
           B.2   West Virginia Strawberry Festival Association -Updates 
 
C.     Department & Board Reports 
           C.1   Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold 
           C.2   Finance Director- Amberle Jenkins 
           C.3   Police Chief- Matthew Gregory 
           C.4   City Attorney- Tom O’Neill 
 
D.     Correspondence & Information     
          D.1   Report of Cat & Dog Activity –Upshur County Commission-October 2021 
          D.2   Notice of Revised Schedule for Environmental Review of the Atlantic Coast Pipeline Restoration Project      
 
E.     Consent Agenda  
          E.1    Approval of Minutes -Regular Meeting 11/18/21 & 12/02/21 
          E.2    Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
          E.3    Approval of Payment of the Bills            
 
F.      Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
          F.1  Call for Election on May 10, 2022 
          F.2  Discussion/Possible Action Property Purchase 10 East Lincoln Street 
          F.3  Discussion/Possible Action Parade Parking Plan of Action 
          F.4  Approval Change Order #1 Roof Replacement Project-Replacement of 1998 Building Addition Roof  
 
G.      Comments and Announcements 
            G.1    Pamela Bucklew 
            G.2    C J Rylands  
            G.3    David Thomas 
            G.4    Jack Reger 
            G.5    Shelia Lewis-Sines 
            G.6    Randall Sanders 
 
H.     Mayor’s Comments and Announcements  
 
I.      Adjournment 
 
Posted 12/13/2021             Next Regular Scheduled City Council Meeting Thursday, January 6, 2022 
 

A. Call to Order - Mayor Robbie Skinner called the regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council 



for Thursday, December 16, 2021, to order.   He then asked all to keep the residents of Western 
Kentucky in their thoughts and prayers noting that the city of Mayfield, Kentucky is much like 
Buckhannon in that they have a population of around 8,000.  The city and area was hit by an EF4 
tornado last Friday night and we have local residents collecting supplies to take to that area within 
the next week or so.  He also asked all to keep Debbie Smith and her family in their thoughts and 
prayers as she has been fighting COVID for the past several weeks.  He called for the Moment of 
Silence and then led all those in attendance in the Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America.    
    
B.  Recognized Guests 
 
B.1 VIPS Members –Annual Recognition/Awards - Mayor Skinner recognized the Buckhannon 
Police Department VIPS Coordinator, Steve Wykoff, for the annual VIPS membership recognition 
and award ceremony.   Coordinator Wykoff provided an overview of the Buckhannon City Police 
Volunteers In Police Service (VIPS) 2021 Annual Report.  He recognized the following members 
with the Presidential Volunteer Service Award with the appropriate award based on the total 
volunteer hours for the year, which is also a part of the report.  
 
Members recognized were Silver PVSA recipients Coordinator Steve Wykoff, Assistant Coordinator 
Jewel Fisher, Assistant Coordinator David Rowan, Vito Syski, and Task Supervisor Allen Nash.  
Bronze PVSA recipients were Evelyn Syski and Andi Cartier.  Buckhannon Police Chief Matthew 
Gregory and Mayor Robbie Skinner presented the awards and, along with members of the City 
Council, congratulated the membership and thanked them all for their service.  Mr. Wykoff also 
announced that the Buckhannon Police Department VIPS organization is currently accepting 
applications for additional volunteers.   
 

 



 
 
 

 



 

 
  



B.2 West Virginia Strawberry Festival Association -Updates - Mayor Skinner recognized Shane 
Jenkins, the President of the West Virginia Strawberry Festival, for an update on the festival.  Mr. 
Jenkins thanked the VIPS for their assistance during the various West Virginia Strawberry Festival 
activities and the festival itself.  Shane then thanked the City Council for having him as a guest and 
he thanked all of the City Departments for their assistance with the various West Virginia 
Strawberry Festival activities and the festival.  He gave an overview of activities including the early 
Fall Poker Run’s that were very successful.  They gave away a Special Edition WVSF Rifle at that 
event.  The WVSF has been updating their ByLaws and Safety Regulations.  The 2022 Theme is 
“Strawberry Flashback”.  Committees are already working on a full festival schedule for 2022 and 
the Association would like to meet with the City soon.  Mayor Skinner offered to meet with the 
committee early in 2022 to keep the dialogue going.  Dates for the 2022 Festival are May 14 - 22, 
2022.  All members of the City Council thanked Mr. Jenkins and the members of the WVSF for their 
hard work. 
 
Mayor Skinner announced that the “Christmas in the Park” event that was scheduled for Saturday 
night is being postponed until Thursday, December 23rd due to inclement weather in the forecast. 
    
C.     Department & Board Reports 
 
C.1 Public Works Director - Jerry Arnold – Mr. Arnold was not present and did not submit a 
formal report.  Mayor Skinner gave a brief update on paving projects noting that Upper West 
Lincoln Street paving has been completed by our outside contractor, Cooper Asphalt, and the City 
Street Department has put a thin layer of asphalt on North Spring Street to smooth it over for the 
winter months.  All other paving will begin again in the spring. 
 
C.2 Finance Director - Amberle Jenkins – Mrs. Jenkins provided the following report: 
 
Balances in the Enterprise Funds November 30, 2021 

Waste Collection Board  mm/cking $905,994. cd/sav $58,536. 

        Plus a letter of credit for $64,000 

Water Board    mm/cking $397,447 work/capital& savings 
$871,842 
 
Sanitary Board   mm/cking $627,756 work/capital $457,191 

Storm water Fund   mm/cking $150,195. 
 
The roof work at City Hall is very near completion. 
The Contractor is working City Halls foundation stucco and should begin on the replacement of 
three metal outside doors very soon.  
 
The Public Service Commission reports for the Water and Sewer Boards has been submitted. 
 
I attended a webinar that was facilitated by the WV Municipal League.  Effective January 1, 
2021, Expedia will be responsible for collecting hotel/motel taxes for online bookings. 
 
 
Without objection Mayor Skinner moved F.1 Call for Election on May 10, 2022 to the table for 
discussion and/or vote.  Mrs. Jenkins explained and presented the Call for Election on May 10, 2022 
to the City Council. 
 
Motion to approve the Call for Election on May 10, 2022 was made by Thomas/Lewis-Sines.  
Motion carried. 
 



 
 
Without objection Mayor Skinner moved F.4 Approval Change Order #1 Roof Replacement Project-
Replacement of 1998 Building Addition Roof to the table for discussion and/or vote.  Mrs. Jenkins 
explained the reason for the additional roof replacement proposed for the City Hall.  The estimate of 
the additional roof replacement is $86,970.  
 
Motion to approve the estimate for the additional roof replacement on the City Hall building 
of $86,970 was made by Rylands/Reger.  Discussion took place with Council Member Reger 
asking how this was missed when the earlier assessment of the roof took place.  While it was 
not determined why this wasn't spotted earlier, he pointed out that deferred maintenance is 
never a wise option to take.  Motion carried. 
    
C.3   Police Chief- Matthew Gregory - Mayor Skinner recognized Buckhannon Police Chief Matt 
Gregory who provided the following report to City Council: 
 

 



 
 

 

 



 

 
 

 
 
C.4 City Attorney- Tom O’Neill - Mr. O’Neill did not have a formal report for Council. 
 
D. Correspondence & Information – The Mayor reviewed the following with Council: 
 
D.1   Report of Cat & Dog Activity –Upshur County Commission-October 2021 
 

 Cats brought in by City Trapper  5 
 Cats brought in by Animal Control Officer 0 
 Cats brought in by County Residents  59 

 
  Dogs brought by Animal Control Officer 20 
 Dogs brought in by County Residents  20 

 
D.2   Notice of Revised Schedule for Environmental Review of the Atlantic Coast Pipeline 
Restoration Project      
 



  

 
 
E.  Consent Agenda 
 
E.1    Approval of Minutes - Regular Meeting 11/18/21 & 12/02/21 
E.2    Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
 



 

 
 
E.3    Approval of Payment of the Bills 

 



 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 
Motion to approve the Consent Agenda was made by Reger/Lewis-Sines.  Motion carried. 
 
 
F. Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote  
 
F.1 Call for Election on May 10, 2022 - Action taken earlier in the meeting. 
 
F.2 Discussion/Possible Action Property Purchase 10 East Lincoln Street - This item was 
tabled for a future meeting pending the modification of the purchase agreement. 
 
F.3 Discussion/Possible Action Parade Parking Plan of Action - Mayor Skinner stated that he 
has had discussions with Recorder Sanders, City Attorney O’Neill, and Police Chief Gregory 
regarding cars being parked along a parade route during an actual parade.  After hearing some 
concerns from the public and in light of what has happened in other cities, (i.e. Waukesha, 
Wisconsin) it would be wise for us to review our no parking on a parade route during a scheduled 
parade policy in order to make it enforceable.  City Attorney O’Neill offered a scenario in which we 
could amend the current parking ordinance to include no parking on any streets within city limits 
that is along the designated parade route 60 minutes prior to the posted start time of the parade 
subject to the vehicle being towed at the owner's expense.       
 
Motion to have the City Attorney prepare a modification to the current parking ordinance to 
include no parking on any streets within city limits that is along the designated parade route 
60 minutes prior to the posted start time of the parade subject to the vehicle being towed at 
the owner's expense was made by Rylands/Thomas.  Motion carried.      
 
F.4 Approval Change Order #1 Roof Replacement Project-Replacement of 1998 Building 
Addition Roof - Action taken earlier in the meeting. 



 
 
G.      Comments and Announcements 
 

● Council Member Bucklew - Mrs. Bucklew wished everyone a Merry Christmas and for all 
to have a safe holiday and for all of us to remember the reason for the season. 
 

● Council Member Rylands – Mr. Rylands referenced a Create Buckhannon discussion 
regarding the availability of apartments for those looking for housing and that there is no 
clearinghouse for helping people find these available properties. Also discussed were the 
vacant/distressed properties in the city limits and whether or not those could be turned 
into suitable units for housing.  Bottom line there seems to be a shortage of housing and an 
opportunity concerning the vacant and/or distressed residences being turned in to housing 
units – more precisely, an opportunity to turn a negative into a positive.  He also wished 
everyone a Merry Christmas.      

● Council Member Reger – Mr. Reger commended the VIPS for their service to the 
community and he wished everyone a Merry Christmas. 

● Council Member Thomas – Mr. Thomas commended the Buckhannon Fire Department for 
a successful Christmas Parade.  He mentioned that he had recently lost his dog and is now 
looking for a female Shih Tzu dog.  Mr. Thomas also stated that even though he had said in 
the past that he was not going to run for reelection, after having some discussions with his 
family and friends, he is reconsidering and will make a decision by January 13, 2022.  He 
went on to wish everyone a Merry Christmas.    

● Council Member Lewis-Sines – Mrs. Lewis-Sines also commented on what a wonderful 
event the Christmas parade was and how creative many of the participants were.  She 
thanked all who assisted in organizing it and wished everyone a Merry Christmas and 
Happy New Year. 

● City Recorder Sanders - Mr. Sanders congratulated and thanked the members of VIPS 
program for their commitment, as well as Chief Gregory for the successful completion of the 
CALEA accreditation in 2021.  He joined others by saying the Christmas Parade was a great 
success and he spoke about the first emergency services meeting that was held regarding 
the World Association of Marching Show Bands Competition in 2023.  He concluded by 
wishing everyone Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year.  

 
H.  Mayor’s Comments and Announcements – Mayor Skinner provided details concerning the 
efforts of local resident David Beckner who is working with businesses and organizations to collect 
donations of items (toys, clothes, cleaning and household supplies to name a few) to transport and 
distribute to the residents of Mayfield, Kentucky who have been devastated by a recent tornado. 
The drop off location is the lot across from Floyd Sign Company on North Locust Street.  The Mayor 
asked local media to spread the word along with the City posting it on its own Social Media.  He 
wished everyone a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year. 
 
I.  Adjournment 

 
Motion to adjourn at 8:13 PM was made by Sanders/Thomas.  Motion carried. 
 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                          ______________________________________________ 

 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                               ______________________________________________ 


